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MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, JANUARY 8, 2002



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman


Lon K. Howell, Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Colonel Charles H. Gibson





Sandra S. Glenn
Brindley B. Pieters





Kenneth W. Wright





Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Clyde H. Robertson, Jr.

Jeffrey C. Triplett


STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance





Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration

J. Shanley, SAA ARFF


Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary
OTHERS PRESENT:
Mayor Brady Lessard





Larry Gouldthorpe, TBI



Brenda Carey

R. A. Thomas, Seminole County Planning

Bob Stroup, AOPA

Mike Loader, Royal Support

Jenny Georgi, ALAMO RAC

Lena Juarez, JEJ & Associates

Bill Lutrick, PBS&J

J. Pendergast, Jerry’s Caterers

Roger Dixon, City of Sanford

Joe Ayes, Station Manager, Pan Am

Genean McKinnon

1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 8:35 a.m.

Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Brady Lessard.

2.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON 

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 4, 2001
Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, December 4, 2001.

Motion passed.

3.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

Editorial in the Orlando Sentinel

Incubator Project

TOPP Programming

Pan Am Expansion 

Chamber Information Booth Agreement for one year

Motion by Board Member Gibson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to authorize the Chairman to sign the Chamber Information Booth Agreement at $6,500 per year beginning January 1, 2002, and ending December 31, 2002.

Motion passed.

Free product removal by the State through FDEP/Law Engineering

Problem with inlets on the southwest ramp

Contract with UES to core at a cost of $3,306

UES recommendation to grout inlets

Free product found in one inlet

Motion by Board Member Pieters, seconded by Board Member Howell, to ratify the President’s action, and affirm the contract entered into with UES for $3,306 for core sampling.

Motion passed.

DCA Report on Center Runway

Executive Vice President White advised the agreement with DCA removes the restriction that was passed in 1997 and 1998 on the use of the Center Runway.  The agreement allows the runway to stay open as a runway.  The only remaining step is that the FAA will need to modify the Finding of No Significant Impact (FONSI) on the Environmental Assessment that was done also in 1997 prior to construction of the new southern runway.  PBS&J is doing a supplement to the 1997 study and it should be completed within a week or so.  We will submit it to the FAA, and a public hearing will be conducted in February or March at the Authority’s Board Meeting.  The supplement

would then be submitted going through the State Clearing House process and then the FAA would issue another amended FONSI on environmental issues.  The issues will be put to rest once and for all that the runway can stay open.

President Dale requested that the Board ratify and affirm the Chairman Miller’s signature on the DCA document.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to ratify and affirm signature by the Chairman.

Motion passed.

Discussion regarding expansion of runways.

Part 150 Noise Study Hearing held in December

President Dale advised the Noise Study was completed and submitted to the FAA.  FAA has six months to approve or disapprove the study.  We think they will approve the study, and when they do approve it, the Airport will be eligible for money through noise mitigation for land purchases and other aspects of noise mitigation.  We look forward to working with the community to solve some of the noise problems.

Executive Vice President White advised we had good input from the community as well as governmental agencies.  Seminole County, the City of Sanford, and the City of Lake Mary took a very active role to give input on the preparation of the study.  Seminole County has liaison representation at Board Meetings, and they are very interested in the outcome of the noise contours and what may or may not be compatible  or incompatible land uses in the vicinity of the Airport.  We will be working closely with Seminole County on future projects they may have to try to minimize any negative impact caused by the Airport.

Remodeling of Building 141 and removal from the demolition list

President Dale advised Building 141 is a steel building in good shape with no termite or rot problems.  The building is basically strong but there had been some vandalism problems.  We can fix that building for less than what it would cost to demolish it.  With Board approval, we will take the demolition money in the budget and spend it to put a new roof on the building at a cost of approximately $12,600, rewire the building, paint and put it back on the market.  We are also looking at several other buildings, specifically Building 9, to see if it is feasible to rehabilitate it as well.  

President Dale requested removal of Building 141 from the Authority’s demolition list.

Motion by Board Member  Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, to remove Building 141 from the demolition list and spend demolition money budgeted to refurbish the building and place it back on the market.

Motion passed.

4.
EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Executive Vice President White reported on the following:

FAA & FDOT provision of funding for projects that enhance heightened security.  

Executive Vice President White advised we have taken 15 FDOT grants that were due to expire within a few months or related to FAA grants, which we had not received, with an approximate total of $1.3 million dollars for conversion and change of purpose to utilize the funding at 100% grants toward security projects.  FAA has also offered approximately $1.3 million for 100% discretionary grants.  We have come up with a list of security projects and equipment, including some personnel costs related to law enforcement officers and security personnel, where we will apply both sets of these new grants.  

Discussion ensued.

Statistics


Good news that Pan Am and other domestic activity up 40%


International activity down 27%


International flights down 33% from last year

Discussion ensued regarding general aviation and flight training schools.  

Executive Vice President White advised he would talk with COMAIR.

President Dale advised he would call Governor Bush.

FAMA Annual Legislative Dinner on Tuesday, February 5, 2002 

5.
TBI REPORT
TBI President Larry Gouldthorpe reported on the following:

Return of Britannia Airlines

Vacation Express Program

Chairman Miller advised he had occasion to pull up the web site of Vacation Express and Sanford was not listed.

Discussion ensued.

Thanks extended to the federal inspection agencies for great service.

Pan Am performance continues to rise.

Pan Am certificate approved for Jet Stream Aircraft to fly out of Sanford.

   Planned launch in March with the first two cities being St. Pete and Naples.

Advertisement in industry publication, ATW.

Parking lot operations over the holiday period.

Access control system for employee parking Lot C.

Discussion regarding customer confusion with the parking lot system.

Florida Huddle in St. Pete

Chairman Miller advised he had attended a monthly Home Builders Meeting where Hank Fishkind gave his annual message.  It was interesting the amount of information Mr. Fishkind had.  When he got to the aviation economics and reported that OIA was down 22% and the concerns of what would continue to happen with the big airlines, at no point did he make any reference to our Airport.  It was a good feeling knowing what we at Sanford had done, where we are, and today we get reports from Victor White and Larry Gouldthorpe that just shows that if you do your homework and do it right we have to think that we have an operation here to be extremely proud of.   

6.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Lessard advised he had a very good personal experience at the Airport and had forwarded a letter to President Dale.

7.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM B TO LEASE NUMBER 

2001-19 WITH AVIS RENT A CAR SYSTEM, INC., FOR ONE-

HALF ACRE OF PROPERTY LOCATED AT THE SOUTHEAST

CORNER OF MELLONVILLE AVENUE AND 28TH STREET


B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM A TO CONCESSION 

AGREEMENTS WITH HERTZ CORPORATION, AVIS RENT A CAR SYSTEM, INC., AND DOLLAR RENT A CAR SYSTEMS, INC.


C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF DOMESTIC TERMINAL LEASE 

NUMBER LEASE NUMBER OSD 2001-110 WITH FLIGHTSERV.COM

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF STANDARD AIRPORT USE AGREEMENT FOR AIRLINES
Staff recommended approval of the Consent Agenda.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve the Consent Agenda Items A through D.

Motion passed.

9.
DISCUSSION AGENDA


A.
REPORT BY LEGISLATIVE CONSULTANT

Lena Juarez reported on the following:

Progress of Legislative Session and Agenda

IAB Loan Conversion/Extension

FAMA Conference

TOPPS $1.5 million project

Randy Johnson, Chairman, House Transportation Economic Development 

Appropriations Committee, debating on whether to mix up the list of TOPPS requests

President John McKay’s Tax Reform Plan proposing to drop the sales tax 

from 6% to 4% and broaden taxes on several services some of which had never been taxed before such as attorney fees, engineering, etc.

President Dale advised he had spoken with Randy Johnson and shared his concern about mixing up the list of TOPPS requests.  He was assured that Sanford’s request would not be at risk.  We will keep working to see that we stay on the program list and that they keep the money intact.  He further advised he thought we would be successful in getting the IAB loans forgiven or at least deferred and consolidated.

Discussion ensued.

B.
REPORT BY STAFF ON FISCAL YEAR 2000-2001 FINANCIAL 

RESULTS

The Vice President of Finance – CFO reported.

Discussion ensued.

Vice President Garrett advised he would make the fourth quarter results (ended September 30, 2001) presentation to the City on Monday, January 28, 2002.  Copies of the Annual Report would be distributed as required to the Board and City.  The Auditors would make their presentation to the Airport Authority Board at the February 12, 2002 meeting of the Board of Directors.  The joint presentation to the City would be made on Monday, February 25, 2002.  The Authority’s presentation is usually put forth in the work session beginning at 3:30 p.m.  The City then concludes that in the main session, which begins at 7:00 p.m. in the main chambers.  The Authority’s Budget Amendment will go to the City on January 28, 2002.  

Discussion continued.

President Dale advised Bryant Garrett would be going to Salt Lake City for the Olympics for five weeks to assist in various aspects of business.  

Mr. Garrett advised he would be available to the Board and Authority Staff by cellular telephone at anytime while he was in Salt Lake City.

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF BUDGET AMENDMENT FOR FISCAL 

YEAR 2000-2001

Staff recommended approval of the Budget Amendment for Fiscal Year 2000-2001.

President Dale advised we have four line items that were exceeded in the budget.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve the Budget Amendment for Fiscal Year 2000-2001, as recommended.

Motion passed. 

D.
REPORT ON THE STATUS OF NEGOTIATIONS WITH HNTB 

REGARDING THE ILS PROJECT

Counsel advised he omitted to cover one item in his previous report.  He had an appraisal on the Mawji Property, 40 acres on the east side of the Airport, for $1,000,010.  The property is under contract for $1 million and there are no environmental issues and no survey issues that Counsel was aware of.  A closing was to take place before the Vice President of Finance leaves for Salt Lake City.  

Counsel advised on the HNTB matter, the Board is aware that we are under a tolling agreement, which extends the statute of limitations for professional malpractice.  We have been working with HNTB for the past few months specifically from November when the Board authorized an extension of that agreement.  Mr. Garrett completed his audit of the ILS MALSR Project, which gave Counsel the ability to attempt to understand the Airport’s losses and gave Counsel the ability to go to HNTB and point to specific losses and items that the Authority could claim.  We still have one outstanding expense from that project, which is the Takvorian condemnation action.  Counsel’s expectation was that we would be using AIP grant funds and probably entitlement money to reimburse ourselves when that litigation finally concludes.  When we analyzed the project, staff and Counsel agreed that there was joint responsibility for some of the problems that caused the expenditures in that project, and the responsibility as far as we were concerned was between HNTB, the FAA, and the general contractor and their sub-consultants.  The first point to be made is that there is shared responsibility for loss in this project.  He did not think we would be successful in claiming that HNTB is responsible for all of our losses incurred on the project.  Counsel advised he had communicated with the Board and Staff as to the status of negotiations in the past week.  As of January 7 he had spoken to HNTB’s attorneys in an attempt to resolve the final issues, which were what items were going to be included in the agreement, and what items were going to be excluded from the agreement so that the Airport Authority still would have the ability to protect itself on projects that are not  yet completed.  We have come to an agreement that our international ramp apron project, which is ongoing at this time, is to be excluded from the agreement that we make when we settle this case if we do that today.  HNTB was very reasonable in their approach to this.  We are hoping, and they are believing, that there is no exposure on that project, but you never know.  Counsel advised he did not want to give up the Board’s right to go back and look at this project upon its completion.  We do not have any engineers on staff, so we do not have any really good way of analyzing that project at this time.  

Counsel advised the second item brought to his attention by Mr. White is that there are some issues in the Parking Lot D Project.  That was under the domestic terminal expansion contract.  We believe that HNTB really had nothing to do with the problems that we are seeing there, but they did have a subcontractor that may have some exposure.  We don’t really know yet.  He had spoken with President Dale about it and his opinion was that there was no exposure whatsoever.  Nevertheless, HNTB’s attorneys have agreed to assign whatever claims they may have under their agreements with their subcontractors to the Authority so that if a problem surfaces in the future we can go after them directly.  He further advised that he believed that under Florida Law we have a right to approach that subcontractor on a third party beneficiary theory if we have to.  He thought the Board understood that since the complications in the project are voluminous, anytime you litigate a case like this you are talking about spending a lot of money between attorney fees and expert witness fees.  This would be costly litigation.  He advised that he did not believe the amount in controversy was significant enough to justify a long drawn out lawsuit.  Therefore, today with President Dale’s concurrence as well as other staff, he thought we were all in agreement that the Board should accept a proposal from HNTB to pay the Airport $85,000 with the exceptions mentioned earlier, the one assignment of Parking Lot D, and the exemption from this agreement of the apron project which is ongoing.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Wright, to approve the settlement with HNTB in the amount of $85,000, as recommended by Counsel.

Motion passed.


E.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF SETTLEMENT WITH 

CINDY CARNRITE
Counsel advised at the last board meeting Mr. Wright had indicated that exposure to fees, costs and potential liability in this case made the $12,500 offer made by Ms. Carnrite and her attorney something that should be explored.  The Board authorized Counsel to go back and look further into the matter.  Based upon interviews with three Airport employees, putting some pressure on them to be as direct, truthful and fully honest as they could, explaining to them that if they had withheld anything in the past they needed to get it off their chest now and make sure that the Authority knew exactly what we are dealing with.  Based upon interviews with those employees, he recommended the Board approve settlement of $12,500 with Cindy Carnrite.  He had talked with President Dale, and the President agrees that we should settle the case.  Even though it is being discussed today, Ms. Carnrite will sign a confidentiality agreement, and she will sign an agreement that she will not reapply at this Airport.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve settlement of $12,500 with Cindy Carnrite, as recommended by Counsel.

Motion passed.

10.
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 12, 2002

Staff advised the first Tuesday in February comes at the same time that several Board 

Members and staff will be at FAMA.  The date of the February Meeting was changed to February 12, 2002.

President Dale thanked Board Member Robertson on behalf of all Sanford Airport Authority employees for cooking 100 lobster at the Authority’s employee Christmas gathering.

11.
ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:10 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Vice President
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